
EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES


20 June 2012

12.56
PLAGIARISM WORKING GROUP  


Professor Steacy, Chair of the Working Group, presented its report (TLC/12/12a).

The Teaching and Learning Committee, at its meeting in December 2011, had agreed the terms of reference for the Working Group which had representation from each Faculty, Access and Distributed Learning and the Students’ Union (min 11.140 refers).  The Working Group had met on three occasions, reviewed current policy and procedures, faculties’ approaches to their application and considered the proposed national Plagiarism Referencing Tariff.  It was noted that there had been liaison with representatives of Research Degrees Committee in respect of research degrees and with Staff Development.  The Chair had also attended a meeting of the Research Degrees Committee in May 2012 to present proposals in respect of research degrees.
The Committee noted that the existing policy and scale of penalties remained broadly fit for purpose, with the merits of clarity and simplicity in a graduated framework providing for formative advice and appropriate discretion in very minor instances.  The recommendations of the Working Group focused on consistency within the policy and penalties and their application. It was noted that the University’s current policy and procedures document would be redrafted as a three-part document: Policy and penalties, Procedures for dealing with plagiarism, and Guidance for staff.

12.57 Benchmark Plagiarism Tariff (Item 2.1)
The Committee noted that the Group was not in favour of adopting the Benchmark Plagiarism Tariff (Tennant and Rowell, 2009-10) as it was considered to be a highly prescriptive approach accumulating points for offences on the basis of a combination of criteria which then attracted a range of penalties.  It was felt that this mechanistic process might actually lead to toleration of a low level of plagiarism below an arbitrary reporting threshold.  It could also be difficult to interpret and implement.  

12.58
Definition (Item 2)

The Committee noted that the Working Group had reviewed the University’s definition of plagiarism and proposed the removal of the reference to dishonesty while maintaining a clear statement that it was a form of cheating and a disciplinary offence.

The Working Group had also discussed collusion and ‘contract cheating’ which had become a concern in recent years.  It confirmed that these should be dealt with under the standard disciplinary process, and recommended that the term ‘contract cheating’ be explicitly added to the University’s examination regulations as an example of an assessment offence.

12.59
Framework of Penalties: Taught Courses

The Working Group recommended one change to the penalties dealing with plagiarism in coursework in taught programmes: that a first offence in a Master’s dissertation be treated in the same manner as other first offences with a reduction of marks based on the exclusion of the plagiarised work, rather than a mark of zero.

The Working Group also recommended that MRes students be treated in accordance with the framework for taught programmes, not research degrees, and that this qualification be added to the title of the Framework of Penalties for Taught Courses.  

12.60
Research
The Committee noted that the Plagiarism Policy (2006) preceded the introduction in August 2009 of the Policy for the Investigation of Allegations of Research Misconduct and that there was now some overlap between the two.  Hence, the Working Group proposed to clarify arrangements by confining the Plagiarism Policy to instances of plagiarism in formally assessed work only; ‘interim submitted work’ (eg draft chapters or papers for publication) would be dealt with under the Research Misconduct Procedure.   The Research and Innovation Committee had supported the recommendations in the report at a meeting earlier in the day.

12.61
Procedures (Item 3)
The Committee noted that the Working Group considered that the procedures for dealing with suspected plagiarism were overly bureaucratic and recommended that these should be streamlined by removing a requirement of a formal written report to the Course Director.  In addition, it recommended that, in line with current practice, work suspected of plagiarism should normally be double marked, and that students should have an informal right of appeal to provide further information, normally to the Course Director before a Board of Examiners sits.  In relation to research degrees it was recommended that cases of plagiarism be recorded on the central Plagiarism Register.

12.62
Turnitin (Item 4)
The Working Group had discussed a matter raised by the Faculty of Social Sciences, whether the use of Turnitin by staff should be mandatory. It was currently voluntary and usage was variable.  Professor Steacy reported that compulsory use was considered unworkable and was not recommended.  However, Turnitin was considered to be a very valuable resource with functionality to support more sophisticated analysis, and the Working Group had agreed that the use of Turnitin should be strongly encouraged in at least some work at all levels within taught programmes.  To promote further usage, it was recommended that Faculties be asked to include a report on usage in their annual report to the Committee.  There should also be extensive training made available for staff through Staff Development.  The Committee noted that three other detection packages had been tested a number of years ago and at that time Turnitin was considered to be the best available.

It was suggested that consideration should be given to using Turnitin formatively to encourage a learning lifestyle rather than solely as a means of detection.  The possibility of directing students to other freeware might also be useful.

12.63
Guidance for Staff (Item 5)

Professor Steacy reported that discussion at school level was critical in fostering a common understanding and consistent application of policy and procedure.  The importance of induction and reinforcement throughout each year was noted.  The Committee noted the availability of the new online resource, Skills Plus, to complement local advice and guidance.

AGREED that:

i) the recommendations of the Working Group be endorsed with effect from the 2012/13 academic year, that:
a) the Benchmark Plagiarism Tariff (Tennant and Rowell) not be adopted;

b) the University’s definition of plagiarism be revised, principally to exclude the word ‘dishonest’;

c) in relation to taught Master’s programmes, a first offence in a dissertation be treated in the same manner as first offences in other taught courses;

d) students on MRes programmes be treated in accordance with the framework of penalties for taught programmes;

e) the current third column of the Framework of Penalties for Research Programmes, dealing with Interim Submitted Work, be removed;

f) for students undertaking research degrees, a distinction should be made between interim work produced for external use, including publication, and that produced for internal use.  Plagiarism detected in the former should be addressed under the research misconduct policy, whilst in the latter it should be dealt with, initially at least, through formative feedback;

g) the penalty for plagiarism in a research degree thesis be informed by the student’s record, including whether or not there had been any previous instances of detected plagiarism;

h) instances of plagiarism by research students be recorded on the central register and be included in the annual report on plagiarism to the Teaching and Learning Committee;

i) collusion, as well as other offences where it was established that work was completed by third parties (including ‘contract cheating’), should be dealt with under the general disciplinary procedures for cheating;

j) the procedures for dealing with suspected plagiarism be streamlined as proposed;

k) the student declaration of ownership of coursework include the phrase, ‘… that all material has been accurately and consistently referenced’ and that the expectation of a signature be removed;
l) the use of Turnitin should not be compulsory but be strongly encouraged in some work at all levels within taught programmes.  Faculties should include a report on usage in their annual plagiarism report to the Teaching and Learning Committee; 

m) extensive training in the use of Turnitin be made available for staff through Staff Development;

n) discussion about plagiarism and how it is dealt with within the discipline should take place at school level, with the aim of fostering a common understanding and consistent application of policy and procedure;

o) the focus of student induction should be to introduce students to academic life and should include clear guidance on academic referencing with subject-specific examples and consequences. This should be reinforced throughout the year;

ii) the University’s Policy, Procedures and Guidance be revised accordingly;

iii) it be recommended to Senate that regulation 35 of the Regulations Governing Examinations in Programmes of Study be revised to add ‘contract cheating’ as an example of an offence;

iv) the University renew the Turnitin Licence for one year in the first instance and should explore if there were any more cost-effective packages for future years;

v) Professor Steacy and members of the Working Group be thanked for their valuable work.


6 February 2008

08.32
REPORT FROM WORKING GROUP ON PLAGIARISM


Professor Lillie presented the report from the Working Group on Plagiarism which met in January 2008 to review the operation of the new policy and procedures in the 2006/7 academic year (TLC/08/9).

The Committee noted that feedback received indicated general satisfaction with the policy and procedures.  It was noted that workshops had been delivered by the Staff Development Unit and that members of staff had also been given opportunities to participate in workshops on the use of the Turnitin electronic detection system.

A point that had been raised by a number of University staff was that a student’s level of undergraduate study ought to be taken into account in the penalties even if a first offence.  The Committee noted the Working Group’s view that, with the requirement that all schools provide guidance on proper referencing techniques and avoiding plagiarism to first year students, the number of cases of plagiarism at level 3 should decrease over time.  The new policy had been determined after consultation and consideration and was considered to strike an appropriate balance between deterrence and punishment, and leniency and severity.

The Group had also considered comments made by seven external examiners in their reports for the academic year 2006/07 relating to instances of plagiarism and how they had been dealt with.  The general view was that the policy and procedures in place were appropriate.

One external examiner had however expressed concern that the Fitness for Practice procedures did not appear to be adequately incorporated within the University’s framework of penalties.  The Committee noted that the framework of penalties stated, under note (i), that “in addition to the academic and disciplinary penalties which apply under the framework, some students may also be subject to the codes of ethics/behaviour of certain professions and the Ordinance on Fitness for Practice may also apply”.  This related to all offences, irrespective of occurrence.  The Working Group had proposed to give prominence to this in the notes for academic staff, but the Committee considered that there was sufficient clarity about the separate procedures for dealing with plagiarism, other disciplinary offences and Fitness for Practice matters.  Additional reference could add to confusion about the appropriate route.  

Another external examiner who had expressed a view that the policy was too lenient, proposed a greater range of penalties for early offences and also criticised the purported deterrence factor in a formative interview. The Committee noted that the Working Group was satisfied that the range of penalties was appropriate in that it ensured clarity and a fair, balanced and standardised approach across the University.  The Committee endorsed the Group’s view of the benefits of holding a formative interview with offenders.  

The Committee noted that the University had participated in the first and second phases of the Academic Misconduct Benchmarking Research (AMBeR) project, a national survey conducted by the Joint Information Systems Committee/Higher Education Academy Plagiarism Advisory Service.  The first phase of the project had identified the range and nature of penalties for plagiarism available across UK higher education institutions.  The University’s result had indicated that there was a precise range of penalties for specific offences and that the framework was moderately graduated in relation to the scale of the offence committed.  The results of the second phase of the project to determine the actual application of penalties for plagiarism offences across higher education institutions were yet to be published.  

The Committee noted that discussions with Academic Registry regarding the incorporation of a central plagiarism register within the new Student Record System were ongoing and that it was hoped that the central register would be available in autumn 2008.  

The Committee considered the recommendations of the Working Group.

AGREED:

i)
that Professor Lillie and the Working Group be thanked for the report;

ii)
that the University’s Plagiarism Policy and Procedures were consistent, appropriate and fit for purpose and that no revisions be made to the current policy and procedures at this time;

iii)
that the term ‘tutor’ in the framework of penalties be changed to ‘lecturer’;

iv)
that the policy and procedures be reviewed again after a further two years;

v)
that all faculties/schools be requested to forward information on recorded plagiarism offences, and the level at which they have occurred, to the Academic Office for 2007/8 (this information should be available from the central system for 2008/9).

14 June 2006

06.168
PLAGIARISM

The Committee, at its April meeting, had discussed the interim report from the Working Group on Plagiarism and agreed that there should be both academic and disciplinary penalties for both taught and research degrees (mins 06.91 – 06.97 refer).

Professor Lillie presented a further report from the Working Group (TLC/06/52) focusing on the key recommendations and the further changes made in response to comments received from Faculties and the Students’ Union.  This had resulted in the simplification of the framework of penalties for taught courses with the graduated approach being based on numbers of offences without reference to year/level of study.

The Committee noted that the framework for research programmes had been circulated to members as a late paper (Appendix 1B) and had not yet been considered by the Working Group.  Professor Hannigan reported that, since the last committee meeting, the Research Degrees Committee had reviewed the proposed framework for research programmes and now proposed disciplinary penalties.  There were, however, still some issues which required to be addressed, including whether an oral examination should proceed when plagiarism had been found, the need for terminology to reflect both the taught and research context, as well as the changing roles of Research Office, Faculties and Research Degrees Committee in the regulation of research students.

A view was expressed that the possibility of a taught student committing five offences before being expelled from the University was too lenient and did not take into sufficient account the seriousness of the offence committed.  

Professor Lillie added that there was scope for academic judgement of a member of staff, so that if the plagiarism was of a very minor nature attributed to poor referencing, it might be penalised as such, rather than as plagiarism.

The Students’ Union representative indicated that there was a need for greater consistency in the advice provided to students by academic staff in relation to referencing and the application of penalties in this regard.  It was noted that referencing and plagiarism were expected to be addressed in students’ introductory classes and induction.

Some concern was expressed about information being held on a central register rather than solely on the student’s paper file in the Faculty, which was already accessible to all staff. Professor Lillie commented that such a register was recommended by JISC.  Dr Scott had advised on how the register could be incorporated into the new Student Record System.

The Chair emphasised the need for common ownership of the proposed University policy and procedures for plagiarism to ensure its consistent application.

AGREED:

i)
that the Working Group be asked to review matters raised by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Innovation) and other members of the Committee with a view to bringing forward a revised version of the framework for consideration by the Committee at its October meeting;

ii)
that further consultation take place on the resource requirements for the renewal of the Turnitin software and central recording on the Student Record System;

iii)
that the recommendations in the report relating to definition (Item 2), guidance (Item 3), and the student declaration of ownership (Item 7) be endorsed and implemented with effect from the 2006/07 academic session.


19 October 2005

05.135
Plagiarism Detection Service 

Following a decision by Research Policy and Practice Committee to submit all written work from students to the JISC detection service and in order to ensure continuity for 2005/6, the Research Office had renewed the licence to use Turnitin software in advance of the Teaching and Learning Committee receiving a report from Professor Mulholland, the Chair of the Online Plagiarism Working Group, on the preferred system for the future (min 05.62 refers).  The licence made the system available for use by all academic staff in respect of any student’s work.  Professor Black reported that he had been in communication with the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Innovation) regarding the use of the detection service as a resource for the whole of the University and its future funding. It was noted that consideration needed to be given to informing staff of the availability of the service and access arrangements. The new Working Group on Plagiarism would consider broad principles for its use.

The Committee also noted that, from September 2006, students were to be required to consent formally to the submission of their work to an electronic plagiarism detection system, as a condition of enrolment.  Consequently, the Committee was asked to consider a recommendation that the following additional clause (c) be added to the Regulations for the Enrolment of Students: 

“3 
Enrolment is conditional upon the fulfilment by students of the following conditions: …

c)
the granting of consent to the submission of their work to any electronic system for the detection of plagiarism as may be necessary.”

AGREED:
that it be recommended to Senate that the additional clause 3 (c) be added to the Regulations for the Enrolment of Students.
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